Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
April 20, 2009

Present:  Cody Bustamante,  Al Case, Anne Chambers, Terry DeHay, Dennis Dunleavy, Sherry Ettlich, Paul French, Bill Hughes, Gerry McCain, Maggie McClellan, Emily Miller-Francisco, Mada Morgan, Michael Naumes, Pete Nordquist, Dan Rubenson, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Robin Strangfeld, Steve Thorpe, Jody Waters 
Absent:  Donna Mills, Doyne Mraz, John Roden, Taylor York (student representative)
Visitors:  Mary Cullinan, Peg Blake, Jonathan Eldridge, Dan Harvey, Jim Klein, John Laughlin, Craig Morris, Laura O’Bryon, Liz Olsen, Deborah Rosenberg, Paul Steinle, Josie Wilson
Meeting was called to order by Dan Rubenson at 4:05 pm
1.   Approval of minutes from April 6, 2009

Motion to approve by Naumes; seconded by Waters.  
Vote:  Approved with abstentions from Case; none opposed.
2.  Announcements:

None
3.  Comments from President Cullinan:
· Accreditation follow-up visit is happening today.  Chancellor from Washington State University at Vancouver is meeting with folks on campus.  Seems pleased with our progress on five recommendations from previous site visit.  
· Had a power-packed week with the visiting delegation from Guanajuato.  Wonderful conversations took place.  Delighted with feedback from their Rector.  He is happy with the relationship between us.

· No further update on the budget.

· Ways and Means Committee will be visiting SOU on April 30.
4.  Comments from Provost Klein:  
· Thanks to faculty who participated in strategic planning workshops with visiting Guanajuato partners.  Created a blueprint for the next ten years of our partnership. Will distribute this to campus soon.  Planning discussions will continue in August in Mexico.

· Beginning to look towards post-retrenchment.  Looking at how best to structure University to serve all levels.  How can we use the same people and better support all campus needs?   
· Consultant Kathy Dick will be arriving next Monday to help for 6-8 weeks re: budget planning. Will help us think through our systems, determine the big questions facing us, and how to answer them proactively.

Questions:

McClellan: Are we being asked for any sort of scenarios regarding percentage cuts at this point?

Klein:  We are between budget meetings right now. As President Cullinan explained last time, the issue of stimulus money is now in play.  We are waiting on the Legislature’s decisions.
Thorpe: You mentioned “post-retrenchment”:  meaning out from under the three-year retrenchment plan?  Does this mean that we won’t be under retrenchment during this dire financial situation?

Klein:  We are trying to re-group to create the foundation we need.
Cullinan:  If the cuts are horrible, we will be back in retrenchment.  We don’t want to do that again but if things are dire enough, we will have to open up contracts and do that whole process over again.  Will try to avoid this.
Thorpe:  Regarding the exchange programs with Guanajuato: any plans to seek funding for this?

Klein:  There are definitely possibilities for students to get scholarships, grants, and stimulus money to help students go back and forth.  Opportunities are coming out of Washington and also from CONACyT.  

5.  AC report from Terry DeHay:
· Planned agenda items for this week.
· Decided that Senate discussion of the proxy issue had adequately opened up options for people who had to be absent but wanted to participate and vote on specific issues by phone.

· Discussed By-laws revision, Sec 5.000: Dan reminded us that the general outline had been approved by Faculty Senate in November 2008 and that the current revision before the Senate is the Committee’s response to our request to provide language for those changes.  

· Noted that question re: gender bias in tenure and promotion process has come up several times in Senate discussion.  Asked the Provost’s Office to provide relevant demographic statistics back 10-20 years. Provost Klein agreed to compile this information but noted that it was a big job that might not be completed until next fall.  All agreed that this would at least be a start to responding to the question.

· A new process for evaluation of administrators will not require faculty signatures. We agreed that Survey Monkey would be a good and efficient way to administer evaluations (especially since it had been very successfully used for faculty input in the recent hiring procedures), and that methods exist to assure maximum confidentiality for responses. 
6.  Student Senate Report from Taylor York:
None
Discussion Items:

7. Advising: Junior-Senior plans proposal: Deborah Rosenberg
Deborah Rosenberg, Chair of the Advising Council, provided a brief overview: 
Proposal is intended to streamline the administrative process for students and staff, and respond to student needs.  Will help with retention.  Everyone’s lives will be made easier.  Full details of process and implementation are spelled out in the memo from Advising Council.
Peg Blake added that Liz Olsen will be in charge of operationalizing the system.  She is ready to send out emails tomorrow to let students who might be affected by this change know, so they can be prepared.  The email may cause faculty to be inundated with phone calls since between now and May 17th, all students needing Jr. or Sr. plans will need advising appointments.  The Fall schedule is going online on April 27th
Discussion ensued regarding the proposed process and its feasibility.  The following concerns and information were aired: 

· There are two steps to the process: a student meets with a faculty member to develop a junior or senior plan, and then the fact of the plan’s completion is entered into Banner. This must be done at least once every year.  Faculty can specify that a student come back for more advising before the year is up, but cannot enter both plans in the system at the same time (as was possible in the past). USEM currently requires that students meet with an advisor every quarter.

· When registration for Fall begins in May, holds will be placed on students lacking Junior or Senior plans.  The system should start right away, rather than being eased into this Fall, because more systematic advising has been shown to be sorely needed.  More students who apply for graduation fail to meet requirements, probably because they have been relying on self-advising.  
· The system will be the same as in the past initially, and the people (office coordinators and some faculty) who were entering the information before already know how to do it. The previous system, discontinued since Winter 2007, is simply being turned back on. Training will be provided by IT for anyone needing it.

· While there may be a bunching up this spring of students needing plans, this will just be temporary.  Starting in Fall, the process will again spread out over nine months, as in the past. 

· This process should be viewed as a way to help students move successfully on to graduation. Imposition of holds is the last resort, not the goal. The system must be presented as a partnership to help students graduate, with its positive purpose foregrounded.  The idea of holds as punishment is what derailed the system in the past.  When students got holds and found they couldn’t register, many were frustrated and did not return to SOU. A positive rhetorical frame needs to be communicated to faculty and students in all explanatory emails from the outset. The idea is that students get to meet with someone who is invested in their success.

· At first, both digital and paper records will be kept.  Plan eventually to move to a strictly digital format since this will make data more accessible to all involved.  Some departments are more comfortable with paper and will continue in the short-term; others will use their on-line systems.  Effort will be made to make the eventual transition to digital easy and smooth.   
Motion to move to suspend the two week  rule was made by Sagmiller; seconded by Morgan.
Vote to suspend the two week rule:  Approved; none abstaining or opposed.
Discussion continued, including the following concerns and information:

· Students will be given information via the portal, emails, and at kiosks on campus promoting advising and timely registration.  Faculty can make announcements in classes.  Chalk notices could also be put on sidewalks.

· If a student gets a hold, they can get it fixed and then register. In the past, holds have been placed the Friday before registration begins, so students do have some warning and can move to fix  the problem.
· Concern was expressed about students not checking campus email, and about freshmen and sophomores worrying about what the notice might mean.  Suggestion was made that faculty be notified re: which of their advisees receive holds.  This information is reportedly available through FastWeb.  
Naumes:  In the past, faculty routinely were notified of advisees (and students enrolled in their current classes) who had not registered.  This notice would come between week 1 and week 2 of pre-registration.  Faculty were encouraged to contact these students and urge them to register. 

Motion to approve the Junior/Senior plan system as proposed made by Ettlich; seconded by Morgan.  

Rubenson:  If this motion passes, is this all you need from Faculty Senate to move ahead?
Blake:  Yes. If approved today, Liz Olsen will send out emails tomorrow to faculty and to students explaining the requirement.  Would also be put on portal announcements.

Ettlich:  The First Year Committee would oversee the distribution of information, since already in charge of organizing the informational kiosks.

Vote to approve the Junior/Senior plan system as proposed:  Approved with abstentions from Siem, 
Stangfeld, Bustamante, Hughes and Case. None opposed

8. Graduate Council -  New Courses:
John Laughlin, Chair of the Graduate Council provided an introduction:
Note that program revisions and new courses are both included.  Two program revisions in Education: one is to reinstate the non-licensure emphasis in Early Childhood Education, requiring no new courses.   The second involves creating new course numbers in Special Education to distinguish between students pursuing SPED qualifications for an initial licensure and those seeking dual endorsement.  A faculty member has already been added to accommodate this.  All the new SPED courses mirror the existing ones now in place.   Both the Business certificates have already come before you.  (Correction from Rubenson: the Certificate in Management of Aging Services has been dropped from consideration at this time.)  The Masters of Science in Applied Computer Science replaces CS participation in the former school area degree and involves some new classes.  Will go up-state next year for approval; Senate approval now would be helpful.  (Rubenson: The Computer Science Masters will be discussed next Senate meeting.)  
Also upcoming in future are new Masters programs from Music and Criminology.   Music would like to offer a Masters in conducting, parallel to their existing American Band College program. We still have some questions about these to follow up before we bring them to the Senate.  CAS will also be coming forward in future with some split-level courses in support of the new multi-disciplinary Masters degree.

Rubenson:  Are the new course numbers in SPED included in the list of new courses?   (Yes.)  We could decide to act now on the courses, or to wait and look at them together with the program revisions at next meeting.

Motion to suspend the two week rule made by Bustamante; seconded by Ettlich.

Vote to suspend the two week rule:  Approved. None abstaining or opposed
Discussion:

Naumes:  Personnel issues have been addressed?  People are available to teach these courses?
Laughlin:  Yes.  The Graduate Committee checked on this.
Motion to approve the new courses made by Thorpe; seconded by Ettlich.
Vote to approve the new courses recommended by the Graduate Committee:  Approved.  None 
abstaining or opposed
9. Constitution:  By-laws revisions, Section 5.000
Ettlich:  I have received no suggestions for language changes, except from Morgan (asking to spell out USEM).  
Motion to strike the sections regarding collegiality from the Bylaws proposal made by Sagmiller; seconded by Miller-Francisco.
Discussion:

Morgan:  Why?

Sagmiller: Number of reasons.  Hard to define collegiality.  I worry that it will actually mute collegial discourse.  Disagreement is critical for academia.  Fear of argument may result in homogeneity.  May instill fear in younger professors.  Can address collegiality in other ways.  I don’t think we have the infrastructure for this. Should focus on providing more training for department chairs. 

Waters:  What would the infrastructure need to be?  

Sagmiller:  Infrastructure we currently have through supervision and mentoring is not being used effectively.  Mentoring colleagues is important.  Can develop over time with careful mentoring, but we have not been properly trained to use what resources we have.  Aside from this: assessing collegiality could result in witch hunts.  We have all probably had disagreements with people due to passionate commitments.  Would like to have the freedom to continue to do that, without worrying about retribution.

French:  What you are saying could happen at any time, on any level.  Clear criteria have been agreed on for assessing collegiality.  To Sagmiller: Did you have any issues with the criteria that were listed?  (No.)
Rubenson:  In November, Senate unanimously approved changes that included collegiality re: promotion and tenure.  Many senators here voted for those changes.
McClellan:  In the intervening time, things have come to our attention.  I am thankful that we are revisiting it.  We do not have a good idea of who is the judge of collegiality for each department.  It can be a difficult situation for untenured faculty.  I agree that it can be addressed through guidance, but not every department has that guidance in place for new faculty, or for new chairs either.

DeHay:  Clear language regarding collegiality didn’t exist before.  These changes are an effort to put that into place. To have clear criteria that chairs can learn to use in mentoring new faculty is an advantage, a real step forward.  Is there any thing particular in the By-laws language that is problematic?  Having something like this in place allows us to talk about collegiality  We can disagree civilly and value our disagreement.
Sagmiller:  That is exactly what should be happening, but it hasn’t happened.  Collegiality should be part of the supervisory process, not in the bylaws.  If we had the proper professional development and worked toward collegiality as a cultural norm, there is nothing to stop a chair from putting that into the supervisory process. 

Miller-Francisco:  I voted for this in November, though it bothered me, but once it was actually in the by-laws it became more real.  We discussed this in my department.  We worried it might be used as a weapon against less popular junior faculty members.  Concerns were expressed re: the following:

· Carrying one’s own weight should be addressed under service.  
· Ethical issues should not be left unaddressed until tenure and promotion.  
· Re “fostering a supportive climate”: wording is too loose

We were not united on this issue in my department, but there was significant concern expressed.  Also: I read an AAUP article critical of collegiality as promotion criteria.  We should value collegiality, but should not make it a separate item in the bylaws.
Ettlich:  AAUP article makes a strong argument against; Ed Battistella gave me another article that was strongly in support.  Debate certainly exists, for and against. This was an issue when we revised the bylaws ten years ago too; we removed the issue of “fit” at that time. Since then there have been some isolated instances where a  

problematic faculty member still meets the bylaws criteria for promotion and tenure.  Departments have been forced to extend tenure because there were no grounds in the Bylaws for denial.  Without such language, it is extremely difficult to change an obstinate faculty member, despite great efforts on the part of department chair and department faculty.  Need something in place to help on both sides.  I am very uncomfortable with taking collegiality out altogether.  There needs to be specified ways to work with faculty members to improve and these also need to protect the faculty member.

Bustamante:  Lack of collegiality can poison any possibility of discourse.  Re: the witch hunt issue: there is enough monitoring and advising in place to create criteria to prevent that.  If someone wanted a witch hunt, they could do it with or without collegiality.  One person cannot shoot down tenure.
Waters:  Keep hearing argument that we need to protect junior faculty.  Don’t buy it as a compelling basis for rejection. Misses point that chair has no protection for his/her efforts.  The risk of keeping a problematic faculty member is greater than the other problem.

Sagmiller:  Weak tenure/promotion process is the real problem  Have not had adequate supervision to ensure growth and have not written out plans of improvement for difficult faculty.  Need to make the system that now exists more robust and help people become more effective.  Give chairs the professional development they need to help folks grow.

Naumes:  I've been on many personnel committees and colleague evaluations, and was surprised that existing bylaws do not address collegiality under teaching, research or service.  Had expected to find the issue of collegiality in the service section but it is not addressed there.  When this issue comes up in a colleague's evaluation, my/our hands are tied because collegiality is not included within the existing by-laws language.

Further discussion ensued, including the following points:  
· The decision is never up to just one person.  

· Could collegiality issues be a reaction to a poor promotion process?  
· The sections on collegiality are redundant and subjective.  
· The way the bylaws are currently written provide no way for chairs to work with faculty who are not collegial and who only meet the letter of rules, not broader obligations.  People were sometimes not good choices but they met the letter of the criteria and could not be turned down.  Departments pay a heavy price for this in the long-term.

· If subjective criteria like collegiality are used as criteria, a grievance is likely to result and then collegiality will really be lost.
· Can create a reasonable consensus about even “subjective” things that are not quantifiable.

· These criteria will not be applied to those already in the process.  Problems with new faculty must go on record so they can hopefully be solved early on and not result in having to get rid of the faculty.  

· Could argue that everything about promotion and tenure are subjective, but if have to put decisions in writing at every stage, there is some objectivity even about subjective criteria.   
· Different departments do mentoring differently.  Sometimes a negative evaluation follows a series of positive ones.  
Naumes: Call the question: let’s vote. 
Motion to stop the debate:  (vote made by a raise of the hand)

Vote on motion to stop the debate and vote: approved by 14.  Opposed:  Ettlich, Sagmiller, McClellan. 
Abstaining: Thorpe, Miller-Francisco.
Motion to remove language about collegiality from the by-laws revision: (vote made by a raise of the hand)

Vote on motion to remove language about collegiality from the by-laws revision: failed; opposed by 
13.  Supported by 4.  Abstaining: Nordquist, Dunleavy

Ettlich:  We don’t have to keep this exact language.  Can edit.  Want the best possible word choices, but we need to keep collegiality in there.

Waters (to Miller-Francisco):  Were your department’s objections based on wording or on the whole concept?
Miller-Francisco: Mostly wording.

McClellan:  My department was concerned about collegiality being a promotion/tenure criteria.  Thought it important, but wanted it to be addressed elsewhere.  Would be interested in seeing the two articles found by Battistella and Miller-Francisco.  

Ettlich:  Can circulate these.  One of them might give some suggestions for wording.

Rubenson:  For us to vote on this at the next meeting, we would have to finalize the wording today so that the revised text can be sent out to all faculty.  Sherry and the Constitution Committee are volunteered to deal with wording changes.  If you have suggestions,  email them both to Sherry and to me.  We will discuss changes (if there are any) next time; if there are no changes, we will vote on the proposed by-laws revision next time.  

Rubenson will send out the two articles to all senators.
Action Items:
11.  Inter-Institutional Faculty Senate (IFS) representative

Rubenson:  Several people have self-nominated or were nominated by someone else.  Have a list of nominees for us to vote on:  Dennis Dunleavy, Kay Sagmiller, Charles Lane and Deborah Rosenberg.  All have agreed to serve (Note:  Karen Stone declined). Can still nominate yourself if you are interested.   Only one representative is needed.  Any names to add?  (No.)

List of names was used as a paper ballot; results were tallied by Josie Wilson.

Vote: Charles Lane was elected as Inter-Institutional Faculty Senate (IFS) representative
12.  Curriculum:  New courses from many departments

Motion to approve new courses recommended by the Curriculum Committee made by Morgan; seconded by Waters.   
Vote to approve new courses recommended by the Curriculum Committee: Approved.  None 
abstaining or opposed.
Nordquist:  Motion to instruct the Curriculum Committee to submit a record of voting totals for all actions recommended to Senate for approval.  This would alert us to the existence of controversy and encourage us to ask for clarification.  Reasons behind the voting could be explained by the CC representative.  Seconded by Ettlich.
Discussion:

Rubenson:  We might want to enact this for other committees also.
Ettlich:  Will broaden the motion to include all committees.
Vote to instruct all Senate committees to submit a record of voting totals for all actions 
recommended to Senate for approval: Approved.  None opposed or abstaining.
Adjournment at 5:54  p.m.
